BOROUGH OF RIVERTON

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING

June 18, 2019 at 7:00pm

Mayor Cairns Wells called the meeting to order. Municipal Clerk, Michelle Hack called roll call to confirm a quorum: Mr. Armand Bianchini present, Ms. Suzanne Cairns Wells present, Mr. Bill Corbi present, Mr. Hank DeGeorge present, Mr. Kirk Fullerton present, Mr. Kenneth Mills present and Mr. James Quinn present.  Other Borough Officials present: Chief John Shaw, Ms. Nicole Shively, Mr. Keith Adams, Solicitor Coleman, and Municipal Clerk Michelle Hack. All saluted the Flag.
Mayor Cairns Wells read the following statement “Public notice of this meeting, pursuant to the Open Public Meetings Act, has been given in the following manner:

1. Having written notice published in the Burlington County Times January 15, 2019

2. Forwarding written notice to the Courier Post for informational purposes only on January 11, 2019

3. Posting written notice on the Official Bulletin Board and the Borough Website on January 11, 2019”
APPROVAL OF MINUTES/CLERK REPORT
Minutes from the May 21, 2019 regular meeting were submitted for approval. Mr. Corbi made a motion to approve the minutes. Mr. Bianchini seconded his motion. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.

Ms. Hack reported on the following:
· Casino night and Raffle licenses issued for PHSFEE Casino night October 5, 2019 at Sacred Heart

· Primary Day was June 4- no issues to report.

· Correspondence from Mr. Bradford Young formalizing his retirement read by Bill Corbi
· Community Development Block Grant issued new standards for new income levels.  I have information is anyone is interested and will post to web.

· River Clean up on June 22, 2019
· Changes to OPRA and OPMA that will affect the Borough being voted on Trenton this week.  
TREASURER’S REPORT, FINANCE/TAX REPORT & BILL LIST

Mr. Fullerton asked for a motion to approve the reports and bill list, which closed on Monday June 17, 2019. Mr. Corbi seconded the motion. The full bill list is on file for inspection in the clerk’s office. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Karen Howard spoke of the uniqueness of Beechwood Road and the disruptions that are occurring on a regular basis causing their quality of life on the street to deteriorate due to the parking, noises from shift changes, and traffic.  She also expressed displeasure that Council permitted and invested in QMA to move in to a residence on such a small and quiet street.  Mayor Cairns Wells assured Ms. Howard she is taking the issues at hand very seriously and continues to commutate the issues to QMA.  QMA has been responsive so far and she expects more improvements as time goes on.  She will again follow up with QMA leaders to express these concerns.  Mayor Cairns Wells clarified that QMA had the right, and the intent, to purchase and use the property as a group home with or without the Borough’s approval. The Borough chose to participate financially using our Affordable Housing Trust Fund so that the Borough had some control incase issues arose at the property.  Mr. Richard Rossi and Mr. Joe Rainer, also neighbors on Beechwood noted that they support the Howard’s claims of the quality of life on the street.  
Mr. Richard Wagner of Cedar Street and Ms. MaryAnn Powers Cedar Street wanted Council to be aware of garbage and debris that is coming from Cedar Run Apartments. Chief Shaw acknowledged the situation and is aware. He will monitor the area. Ms. Powers also commented on cars speeding.  Chief Shaw provided the traffic study which was conducted over the course of 10 days which dispelled the claims of speeding on Cedar.  
Mr. Joe Rainer stated that he has purchased multiple properties in the center of town that he plans to develop and improve Riverton. He stated that the Borough’s lack of parking is prohibitive to economic development. He made suggestions as to how the Borough could improve parking at Main and Howard and asked Council to consider his plans of: 1. Monitor parking enforce a two-hour time limit.  2. Permit parking in the rear of the double homes on Howard Street. 3. Make Howard Street a one-way street and implement perpendicular/angled parking on Howard (similar to Broad Street in Palmyra). (the Borough will have to investigate potential effects of driving emergency apparatus on Howard if made one-way) 4. Permit side of the road parking on Broad at Cedar Street (Broad St. is a County Road).  
Mr. Rainer also requested the contact information for the contractor who was aware the road project for Beechwood, as he would like an area to be resurfaced on the side of his property, even at his own expense.  Mr. Corbi stated that side of his property is not the Borough’s property and repaving or work will need the approval of Cinnaminson Township.  
Ms. Sharon Stokes of Elm Terrace thanked the Mayor for the Go Orange Proclamation from May, however voiced displeasure of Council not acting the reading of hate speech proclamation.  Ms. Anne Creter of Laurel Road acknowledged this sentiment.  They asked the Mayor to reconsider. 
Ms. Lisa Threston of Seventh Street applauded Council for not moving on a hate speech proclamation under the semblance of an impediment to free speech.  
Ms. Laura Major of Main Street commented that she finds drug bags on Main Street and Chief Shaw if its appropriate to call when she finds them.  

No one else came forth to speak therefore closing the Public Comment session of the meeting.  
may 2019 PUBLIC WORKS REPORT

DPW: Brush collected in the whole town 4 times for 9 brush dumpsters. Prepared streets for the Riverton Criterium. Finished rebuilding sweeper head and serviced both motors; Swept entire town once; Held a clean-up with the 8th grade science class; Installed mulch at Elm & Broad and Broad & Main flower beds and mulched the circle at Broad & Lippincott; Cleaned up Honor Roll for Memorial Day; Preparations and clean-up of food truck event; Road project is scheduled to start June 17th. PARK: Cut park 4 times; Cleaned up for Field Day twice; Installed rules signage for Pickleball.  SEWER: Took 4 sewer calls: 3 were homeowner responsibility and 1 call was a Borough sewer main issue. Conducted job interview for sewer operator.

Mr. Corbi reported on the Volunteer Form that was submitted on May 31, 2019 by Dr. Paul Grena. The racks will be on display for the Criterium and will be installed at a later date by Public Works.   He thanked the Department of Public Works employees for the great job they did keeping the streets clean and clear for the Criterium.  Last, Mr. Corbi read the retirement letter from Mr. Young into the record stating his retirement is effective July 1, 2019.  
Mr. Mills read the Public Safety reports as follows below
May Municipal Court Report

Tickets Issued:  173
Tickets Disposed:  192

Complaints Issued:45   
Complaints Disposed:  29
Total Disbursements: $ 11,509

To Riverton Treasurer: $ 6,105.39
EMS Report May 2019
Total EMS Responses:
308 

Responses to Riverton:  26
Fire Department April 2019

Fires:  19
YTD:  93

Drills:  2
YTD:  10 
Chief Shaw read his police report for May 2019:
	Description:
	Current Month:
	Last Month:
	Year to Date:

	Vehicle Mileage:
	3300
	3125
	14,680

	Juvenile Arrests:
	0
	0
	0

	Adult Arrests:
a) Contempt

b) Possession of CDS / Drug Para

c) DWI

d) Hindering

e) Theft by deception

f) Harassment

These figures represent people who were arrested and the charges against them.
	39

24

7

2

2

2

1
	30
	176

	Motor Vehicle Accidents:
	4
	2
	11

	Motor Vehicle Stops:
	274
	278
	1297

	Motor Vehicle Summonses:
	187
	211
	932

	Motor Vehicle Warnings:
	87
	67
	365

	Alarms:
	16
	10
	49

	Asst. to other Agencies:
	18
	12
	90

	Animal Complaints:
	4
	2
	15

	Fire Calls:
	4
	3
	16

	EMS Calls:
	32
	23
	138

	Unattended Deaths:
	0
	0
	0

	Criminal Cases:
	40
	33
	190

	Domestics:
	2
	1
	6

	Thefts:

1) Theft by Deception
	2

2
	2
	9

	Burglaries:
	0
	1
	2

	Assaults:
	1
	0
	1

	Criminal Mischief:
	0
	0
	2

	Incidents:
	361
	429
	1,927


RESOLUTION #65-2019
A Resolution to AMEND THE BUDGET UNDER CHAPTER 159 TO AUTHORIZE THE ACCEPTANCE OF 2019 Recycling Grant MONIES
(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)

Mr. Fullerton read the resolution by title and motioned to approve. Mr. Mills seconded his motion.  This is a grant in the amount of $6807.09.  ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
ORDINANCE 05-2019

1st Reading
Capital Bond Ordinance

(IN FULL IN ORDinaNCE BOOK)
Mr. Fullerton read the ordinance by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Corbi seconded his motion.  Discussion of the Capital expenses included in this ordinance are, Heat system and installation at the Public Works Garage; MorphoTrak fingerprint database and vehicle for police department, Sewer Tank housing panel replacement and sandblast, and Air Tanks for Fire Department. Second Reading and Public Hearing scheduled for July 16, 2019. Public Notice of the same shall be published in the in the Burlington County Times. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
OrdINANCE 04-2019
2nd Reading
An ORDINANCE Amending the Borough Code Chapter 92 for the Park

(IN FULL IN ORDInANCE BOOK)
Mr. Bianchini read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Corbi provided the second. This ordinance provides for temporary lighting under certain circumstances and Pickleball signage at the park.  Public Notice of this Public Hearing was published in the Burlington County Times on May 30, 2019. The Mayor opened the floor for Public Comment pertaining to this ordinance only.  No one came forth to speak therefore closing the public portion.  ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.  
RESOLUTION #64-2019

A Resolution Authorizing the Mayor to Enter into Agreement with Pal-Riv Soccer for Temporary Lighting

(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. Bianchini read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Corbi seconded his motion.  ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
RESOLUTION # 68-2019
A Resolution Authorizing the Mayor to Enter Indemnification Agreement with County of Burlington for July 24, 2019 Food Truck Event
(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. Bianchini read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Corbi seconded his motion. This is for the Food Truck Event scheduled for July 24, 2019. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
RESOLUTION # 69-2019

A Resolution Authorizing the Borough Clerk and Chief of Police to apply to County to Permits for July 24, 2019 Food Truck Event
(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. Bianchini read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Corbi seconded his motion.  This form is the Borough asking the County for permission use place food trucks on Main Street. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
Mr. Quinn commended the volunteers and Public Works Department on their work to host the Criterium on June 9.  He stated the Shade Tree Budget is still on pace to come in within the budget, and the Green Team is on target for their goal under Sustainable Jersey. 

RESOLUTION # 66-2019
A resolutiuon authorizing the Clerk to Advertise for the Shade Tree Board 2019 tree Trimming Program

(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. Quinn read the resolution by title and motioned for approval. Mr. Bianchini seconded his motion. This is for 80 trees to be trimmed. Bid opening will be held on July 10, 2019. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
Mr. DeGeorge commented that the next clean up at the Delaware river will be hosted on June 22.  Volunteers are needed.  The Public Works Department will pick up all bagged trash from the clean-up.  Mr. DeGeorge also spoke on the efforts of the Environmental Committee making strides toward Bronze status in working with the green Team and the Environmental Committee. 
RESOLUTION # 63-2019
A Resolution Authorizing Payment for the Sponsorship of Boys State and Girl State
(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. DeGeorge read the resolution by title and motioned to approve. Mr. Corbi seconded his motion.  Riverton students sponsored under this resolution are Kathryn Catella and Zachary Colletti. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
RESOLUTION # 67-2019

A Resolution Authorizing Riverton to Become Part of the Burlington County

Coastal Community Coalition
(IN FULL IN RESOLUTION BOOK)
Mr. Corbi read the resolution by title and made a motion to approve. Mr. Bianchini provided the second.  Ms. Hack will forward this to Delran Township Mayor, Ken Paris, as he is overseeing the coalition. ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini aye, Mr. Corbi aye, Mr. DeGeorge aye, Mr. Fullerton aye, Mr. Mills aye, Mr. Quinn aye.
Mayor Cairns Wells informed Council that Mr. Robert Kennedy has regretfully resigned from the Planning Board. This is will promote Mr. Ray Paskiewicz into serving as a full member and no longer as Alternate #1. Ms. Rebecca Reis into the #1 alternate position and Mr. Adam Flade into #2. She is appointing Mr. Douglas Aird into the Alternate #3 position effective immediately.  He will be sworn in at the next meeting of the Planning Board.  

Mayor Cairns Wells asked Council if they have reviewed the information concerning the Tort Claim made by Mr. Howard and for their feelings on repayment of the permits fee ($185.00) and the deductible ($1,000.00). Council discussed why the insurance company denied the Tort, and the insurance had declared it a healthy tree that fell as a result of a windstorm.  There are no actions the Borough could have taken to prevent this accident from occurring.  Therefore, the Borough is no way liable for reparations to the homeowner.  Mr. Coleman reminded Council that this is why Title 59 is in place to protect local government from paying out tax payer funds when there is no liability on the part of the municipality.  Mayor and Council discussed other cases where residents have asked for re-payment.  There are no incidences on record for many years of the Borough paying out for damage.  Mayor Cairns Wells stated that there was a sewer back up incident on Cinnaminson Avenue, however in this instance, the Borough was at fault, therefore did repay the homeowner’s deductible.  Council discussed if they were to pay money to the Howards the precedent it could cause, although Mr. Coleman stated that they would still consider each request independently and look for uniqueness in each case. After discussion Mr. Quinn made a motion to pay Mr. Howard $1,185.00. Mr. Mills seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini nay, Mr. Corbi nay, Mr. DeGeorge nay, Mr. Fullerton nay, Mr. Mills nay, Mr. Quinn aye. Mr. Quinn made a second motion to pay Mr. Howard $185.00. Mr. Mills seconded the motion.  ROLL CALL: Mr. Bianchini nay, Mr. Corbi nay, Mr. DeGeorge nay, Mr. Fullerton nay, Mr. Mills nay, Mr. Quinn aye. Mr. Quinn stated the repayment felt like it was the humane action to take.  Other Council members that vote against his motions expressed a sympathetic regret toward the Howards, however due to past practices in denying a refund to residents which were a result from a Borough tree; along with lack of Borough liability makes it seem unfair to repay the Howards.  
Mayor Cairns Wells asked for a motion to enter into a closed session to discuss the possible acquisition of real property. Mr. Corbi made the motion and Mr. Fullerton provided the second. All approved in the affirmative.  

Motion to exit closed session by Mr. Bianchini and seconded by Mr. Corbi. All approved in the affirmative.  These minutes can be found in the Closed Session minute book and shall be released after the matter becomes resolved. 

Upon return to Public Session Mayor Cairns Wells members of Council if their inclination was to accept the donation of the river bank portion land at 207 Bank Avenue. Each member of Council agreed that it was not in the Borough’s best interest to accept the plot of land based on the present condition of the river wall and costs associated with repair.  Additional concerns would the subdivision of a non-conforming lot and the precedent that could set.  After all discussions, it was the unanimous consensus was to regretfully decline the generous offer of the riverbank portion of 207 Bank Avenue.  
ADJOURNMENT
With no further business to discuss Mr. Mills made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Quinn seconded.  All voted in the affirmative. 

Respectfully submitted,

Michelle Hack, RMC 

Borough Clerk

